Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

July 13th, 2009
 

President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center Library at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




Sue Beesley, Town Attorney

Brad Eckerle,Town Engineer
John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer





Officer Al Kasper serving for Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Bernie Bruno, Asst. Clerk - Treasurer
   


Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Officer Al Kasper reporting for Town Marshall Mike Russo, submitted the Police Report.   
Officer Kasper commented on juvenile activity reported at the 1st Congregational Church and efforts by the Police Dept to monitor.   Officer Kasper reported one theft from an unlocked vehicle where a credit card was stolen.   He expressed condolences to Officer Rick Batza on the passing of Rick’s aunt. 
President Rush inquired about cars parked on Pennsylvania at 80th Street.   He also expressed concern on Spec-Homes and that the Police Dept should be keeping an eye on them.

Clerk –Treasurer Taylor commented that he saw some automobiles parked on resident’s property with For-Sale signs,  and asked that Police Dept monitor to make sure residents do not violate Municipal Codes.

Attorney Report

 Councilor Freihofer stated that the Development Standards Committee is reviewing Side Yard Setback language to get it added to the Front Yard Setbacks currently in place.   He reported that he planned to have this finished during the month.   Councilor Freihofer stated that he was working with Ryan Vaughn and the City Council would need to approve.
President Rush expressed continued concern over State initiatives to consolidate and the impact that it could have on the Town.

Approval of Minutes

Minutes were approved by a vote of 3-0, for the May 11thth, 2009 Town Council Meeting as amended.   Minutes were also approved for the Town Special Meeting on May 27th.
Report of Town Engineer

Engineer Brad Eckerle, Crossroads Engineering submitted Town Engineers report.   His report updated progress of:

1. 75th Street ARRA Project

2. Town Entry Signs

3. Fall Road Maintenance

4. Drainage – DPW

5. Transportation Enhancement (TE) Grant

6. Driveway/Right-of-Way Permits

Engineer Eckerle reported that the 75th Street Stimulus Project was planned to start in late fall.  The final documents had been submitted through INDOT.    Engineer Eckerle reported that the Town Council will participate in a Scoring process to select the Inspectors for the 75th Street INDOT Project.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor will receive at least 3 packets for the Inspection contract and will need to distribute this information to the Council for Scoring.  

Engineer Eckerle estimated that the Town needed $16,000 in crack sealing maintenance on the roads this fall  to finish the sealing maintenance for the Town.     Engineer Eckerle requested that the Town Council consider using Vine & Branch to clear locations for additional Town Signs.

Engineer Eckerle updated the Council on the Drainage issue at the Tucker residence.  Councilor Freihofer expressed continued frustration.  After repeated emails, phone calls, and meetings with DPW there was no progress to report.  Councilor Freihofer stated that the resident will probably need to take matters into their own hands and dig out the problem area to determine cause.  Veolia isn’t interested in doing the work, and DPW doesn’t believe it is their problem.   Councilor Freihofer had signed two Right of Entry documents to act but DPW isn’t taking any action.    Councilor Freihofer has worked with Engineer John Oakley and the Town has worked to get the project accomplished but has not had any activity on DPW maintenance efforts.  Councilor Freihofer expressed his desire to obtain resolution.   
Engineer Eckerle reported on DPW replacing a culvert on Morningside Drive.   Engineer Eckerle stated that the potential for Federal Grants will be discussed at the Streets & Thoroughfares Committee meeting on July 29th.
Engineer Eckerle reported on Driveway / Right-of-Way Permits.   Attorney Beesley commented that the first M.O.U. started to address this, but that no one is doing driveway permits and explained that the City won’t review Drive Way Permits on Roads that belong to the City.   Attorney Beesley stated that the Town needs to decide if it wants to get into the Driveway Permit business.
President Rush expressed the need to have review of Permits.  Attorney Beesley commented that the Town would need to consider consequential actions for violators.  Attorney Beesley said that the steps to take if the Town wanted to do this would be to Adopt an Ordinance and inform as many as you can of the Town’s permit policy.

Councilor Freihofer expressed that the issue is more of a drainage policy for permitting.   President Rush asked what the Town would do if someone violated the ordinance.    Attorney Beesley responded that the remedy would be to file a lawsuit.

 Councilor Freihofer stated that the Streets & Thoroughfare Committee should take this up for consideration.   He expressed that an ordinance is not the way to go, and that Council needs to engage residents to fix the problem.

Engineer Eckerle brought up new business concerning Town Entry Signs and Tree Clearing needs of the Town.  He reported on the locations for the new Town Entry signs.  
1. 80th & Meridian

2. 64th & Spring Mill Rd.

3. 7887 Spring Mill Road – Title work required.

4. Tree Clearing for 75th Street Road project

Councilor O’Brien expressed concerns at 64th & Spring Mill Rd, where shrubs and trees may need to be cleared.   The clearing was not just an issue for the Town Entry Signs, but a requirement for safety over line of sight visibility at that location and to make the fire hydrant visible. Discussion followed and contacting residents at these locations would be necessary.  Additional clearing of trees and brush along 75th Street was discussed.

Councilor O’Brien made a motion to approve $ 1075 to remove what is in the Town’s Right of Way at 64th & Spring Mill Rd.   Councilor Freihofer expressed the need to meet with the home owners to ask what they preferred.    Motion was amended to clear brush and crab apple tree at this location subject to Flora permit from the city.   Motion was approved by a vote of  2-1,  Councilor O’Brien, President Rush in favor.   Councilor Freihofer opposed.

Councilor O’Brien made a motion to clear trees and shrubs as necessary for the Town Entry sign at 80th & Meridian subject to Flora permit from the City.  Motion was approved by a vote of 2-1,

Councilor O’Brien, President Rush in favor,  Councilor Freihofer opposed.

Clearing trees and shrubs on 75th Street for the paving projects was discussed and tabled by a vote of 3-0.

Engineer Eckerle requested approval of $450 to pay for Title work for proof of Right-of-Way at 79th & Spring Mill Rd.  Motion was made and approved by a vote of 2-1.   


Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2010 Budget draft would be reviewed at the July 29th Finance Committee meeting.      The dates and deadlines for approval of the Town Budget had been received and Clerk-Treasurer Taylor expressed that he would be working with Asst. Clerk-Treasurer Bruno and Ron Stinson, DLGF to finalize the Budget Draft for presentation to Committee and for Council review.
Old Business

Jud Scott, Vine & Branch discussed the Tree Ordinance.   Attorney Beesley explained that the Town had taken the correct approach.  Attorney Beesley said that with the Tort Claim Act the Town must have constructive notice.   The Town creates a priority list of projects and addresses the list within budgetary limitations.  Councilor Freihofer stated that the Town is showing a proactive program    

President Rush requested clarity and a letter from Bingham McHale to address any confusion on this matter.  
Discussion followed about responsibility for tree maintenance in the Town’s right of way, encroachment, fire hydrants, and insurance.    Jud Scott, Vine & Branch, Town Arborist added comments from his experience providing Tree Maintenance and advising the Town in creating the priority list of maintenance. 

New compensation contract for the Town Attorney had been reviewed with the Council.   President Rush explained that the Council members had agreed to pay the same $1000 per month retainer for Attorney Beesley and on a quarterly basis correct any imbalance (+) or (-) for work provided to the Town.   
Councilor O’Brien made a motion to approve this compensation proposal.   Councilor Freihofer stated that Attorney Beesley’s work is superior, and expressed his whole hearted support for the proposal.    Motion was approved unanimously. (3-0)
Attorney Beesley reported that the Municipal Code was being updated and that was expected to be completed by the next meeting.   
Councilor Freihofer discussed working on agreements with DPW for Right-of-Way. He had signed two rather than pursue and M.O.U.   He will follow up with a broader discussion to pursue a M.O.U. that is still a consideration so that the Town Engineer can review activity.
Finance committee will review CD Rates at an upcoming meeting.   Asst. Clerk-Treasurer Bruno stated that the web-based financial software  implemented at the beginning of the year is working well.

New Business
No additional business.
Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee  

Nothing further to report.
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
Nothing further to report.

Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported the Dates and Deadlines for publication of the Town 2010 Budget.   DLGF provided the dates of Sept 2nd, 2009 as the first publication deadline for  a public meeting.   September 9th as the 2nd publication deadline and September 14th as the deadline for the Public hearing.    Clerk –Treasurer Taylor commented that in the prior year these dates had been extended to the end of the year, as the Property Tax and Property Assessments had been delayed.   The dates that DLGF had provided  are more consistent with the typical year.  
Communications Committee Report  
Council O’Brien stated that the Town Newsletter to be distributed this week.
Resident Forum
No discussion.
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted the vouchers for June 2009, $23,510.26. and July 2009, $24,711.74  Vouchers were approved by a vote of 3-0.   
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted June 5, 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  6/4/09-  6/17/09 (estimated)
	
	$6,100.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 6/18/09- 7/1/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1691
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	76.93 

	1692
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	510.05 

	1693
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	194.48 

	1694
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 9246)
	
	
	5,927.50 

	1695
	Bingham, McHale- June retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1696
	Morning Dew Lawn Service
	
	
	
	1,200.00 

	1697
	College BP- police car repair
	
	
	
	71.35 

	1698
	Vine & Branch invoice 531088
	
	
	
	80.00 

	1699
	Traffic Sign Inc. invoice 2009118
	
	
	3,377.44 

	1700
	Mike Russo- office supplies reimbursement
	
	72.51 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$23,510.26 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted July 13, 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  7/2/09-  7/15/09 (estimated)(incl. uniform allowances)
	$7,375.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 7/16/09- 7/29/09 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	1701
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	76.57 

	1702
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	525.00 

	1703
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	250.00 

	1704
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 9371)
	
	
	8,044.40 

	1705
	Bingham, McHale- July retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1706
	Ford Motor Credit Co
	
	
	
	2,032.87 

	1707
	Steven R Jenkins Co. (shirt for Chris Clouse) 
	
	66.50 

	1708
	MECA (battery for police radio)
	
	
	79.00 

	1709
	Spinweb Internet Media
	
	
	
	50.00 

	1710
	Terry O'Brien (newsletter postage)
	
	
	312.40 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$24,711.74 


Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 9:05 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
